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June 29, 2012

Jeff Horrocks, Chair
Emery County Commission
P.O. Box 629

Castle Dale, UT 84513

Dear Commissioners,

The Utah Wilderness Coalition (UWC), comprised of the Natural Resources Defense Council, Sierra Club, Southern Utah Wilderness Alliance and about 200 other groups, has learned you are soliciting comment about the process used by Emery County to create the County’s Draft Emery County Public Lands Management Act. The UWC takes a keen interest in any federal legislation impacting public lands proposed for wilderness protection in America’s Red Rock Wilderness Act. The process has not been transparent or fully inclusive of the range of stakeholders, so, while we did not receive a solicitation for comment, we submit the following nonetheless.  

The Draft Emery County Public Lands Management Act is not a product of complete stakeholder input. Instead, this proposal represents only Emery County’s suggestions on the fate of a landscape that belongs to all Americans. It is essential that the interests of all Utahns and Americans be reflected in order for legislation to be successful.   

The UWC reached out to a previous Commission Chair in a good faith effort to reach agreement with Emery County on a wilderness bill.  As a first step, we and the County agreed to split the cost of a facilitator to work through differences.   Unfortunately, after a backlash from off road vehicle interests, Emery County reneged on this agreement.   Instead, the County chose to move forward with a local process that only included the input of the Emery County Public Lands Council.   As a result, your proposal reflects just the views of that body at the exclusion of many other stakeholders throughout Utah and the country. 

In Sept. 2011, we reviewed your draft proposal and sent you our myriad concerns in a letter.  The commission responded by dismissing our concerns summarily.  Hence our concerns – detailed below – remain.

Emery County’s proposal seeks to roll back existing protections, open areas to off-road vehicle use that are currently closed, and open protected areas to coal mining.  It fails to protect vast tracts of deserving wilderness, including two-thirds of the lands in Emery proposed for protection in the Red Rock bill--the majority of which BLM agrees contains wilderness character. The proposal’s management language undermines with management exceptions the very spirit of the Wilderness Act, cuts up landscapes and complicates management with arbitrary unit boundaries along county lines, and will undoubtedly be unacceptable to many in Congress. It is unacceptable to us in this form. 

Wilderness Complexes

Emery County can be broken up into five distinct wilderness complexes – Desolation Canyon, Labyrinth Canyon, San Rafael Swell, San Rafael Desert and Mussentuchit Badlands.

The Desolation Canyon wilderness is a vast roadless area managed by the BLM, making the Green River one of the most iconic wilderness river-running experiences in the lower 48 states.  Surrounding lands contain some of the best wildlife habitat in the state.  The county’s proposal would degrade Desolation Canyon by releasing Wilderness Study Areas (WSA) and designating off-road vehicle (ORV) routes to the Price River and Beckwith Plateau.  Additionally, releasing protected WSA lands in the northwest portion of the Desolation Canyon wilderness for coal mining operations would cause significant environmental harm from a high-impact extractive process.  The base of the Bookcliffs are noticeably absent from the county’s proposal, omitting over 50,000 acres of wilderness quality lands from designation.

Portions of the San Rafael Swell would be managed as Wilderness and/or National Conservation Area (NCA) in Emery County’s draft proposal.  While NCAs can provide a management overlay for wilderness quality lands, the language and off-road vehicle route designations truly determine the quality of any protections.  Wilderness designations in the county’s proposal generally follow existing wilderness study area boundaries, although portions of the San Rafael Reef and Crack Canyon WSAs would be released for no apparent reason. Other currently protected WSA lands would be degraded by allowing ORV use under the county’s proposal in the Sids and Mexican Mountain units.  Equally important, hundreds of thousands of inventoried BLM acres with wilderness character would not be protected under the county’s proposal including areas currently managed as “Natural Areas” in the Price Resource Management Plan (RMP).  This includes iconic Muddy Creek, where the county proposes an ORV trail down the creek itself.  Over 150,000 acres of the Muddy Creek roadless area would be left unprotected, including lands managed for wilderness values in the RMP that connect the area to Capitol Reef National Park. This is the most significant oversight in the county’s proposal. The county boundary in this area would create significant management problems, and we suggest the unit encompass the lands in Wayne County.  To the north, Price River and Lost Spring Wash units would essentially be turned into dirtbike playgrounds in the county’s proposal.  This is an important wilderness corridor that connects the San Rafael Swell to the Book Cliffs and Desolation Canyon.  This encompasses over 150,000 acres of wilderness quality lands left unprotected

Labyrinth Canyon is the next section of wilderness river-running below Desolation Canyon. It is famed for its accessible flatwater paddling opportunities, archeological treasures and towering sandstone cliffs similar to those found in the adjacent Canyonlands National Park.  Emery County’s proposal for Labyrinth Canyon leaves important areas south of San Rafael River, including the spectacular slickrock section downstream of Trin Alcove, unprotected from off-road vehicles and drilling.  Additionally, the proposal protects a minimal corridor around the river which, if expanded, would bring greater solitude to river users and protect the important riparian and archeological resources contained in the canyon.  Any proposal should consider including a land exchange for the bed of the river to ensure consistent management across this important landscape.

To the west of Labyrinth Canyon is the San Rafael Desert region, which the county’s proposal leaves completely unprotected.  This area’s vast, underappreciated archeological resources – including mammoth hunter relics – warrant protection from off-road vehicles, seismic testing and other development threats.  This complex also enjoys unique and ecologically important honeybee habitat and sand dune hummocks.  The County’s proposal does not provide protection for any of these important lands.

Another region left completely unprotected is the Mussentuchit Badlands – a remote unique wilderness complex to the west of the San Rafael Swell.  Because of the area’s sensitive soil, it is highly susceptible to erosion and is designated as a BLM critical soil and watershed area, making wilderness designation a suitable means of protecting that resource.  

Management Language

The management language currently posted in the legislative proposal on Emery County’s website would undermine the intent of the Wilderness Act and the Federal Lands Management and Policy Act.  Instead,  legislation should mirror the agreed upon text of the Washington County Wilderness Bill.  

Below are our concerns and recommended changes:

San Rafael Swell, Western Heritage and Historic Mining District National Conservation Area (Title I)
· NCA language should emphasize protection and enhancement of ecological, scenic and cultural resources, not motorized recreation and grazing.

· Travel should be restricted to routes designated through a public process after a bill passes.  Legislation should not designate specific routes, but instead guide the public decision-making process.  

· San Rafael Swell NCA Advisory Council should include more public input with specific representatives from the conservation, scientific and archeological communities.  It is not acceptable to only have State, County and BLM representation on such an advisory body.

Wilderness Areas

· Allowing the establishment of power and water projects and transmission lines in designated Wilderness is inconsistent with the Wilderness Act and therefore unacceptable, creating a dangerous precedent for future bills.

· “Livestock” (sec 2) should track with the agreed-upon Washington County language by removing reference to “management” of livestock as well as reference to the Taylor Grazing Act – which is in full force and effect in designated Wilderness areas.  Additionally, sec C should be struck in whole so as not to dilute the Wilderness Act’s minimum tool requirement. 

· “Wildfire, Insect and Disease Management” should track with the agreed-upon Washington County Wilderness Bill language.  Vegetation treatments within designated Wilderness should not be a regular process and the current language provides far too much discretion in their use.  Wilderness areas should not be managed to benefit livestock grazing over wilderness and other important resources.

· The “Cherry-Stemmed Roads” section should be struck in whole.  This unnecessarily defines and establishes off-road vehicle routes which will degrade the wilderness qualities of units.  Cherry-stemming of some routes is necessary, but that is an issue that can be addressed by the future map.

· “Climatological Data Collection” language should track with the agreed-upon language of the Washington County Wilderness Bill, which sufficiently addresses the same issues raised by the County’s current language.  Additionally, telecommunications sites are not appropriate in designated Wilderness areas and do not fall under Climatological Data Collection.

· Sections titled “Inclusions and Existing Activities” should be struck in whole as some of these activities are addressed by existing law and regulation while some are incompatible with the Wilderness Act.

· “Release of Lands for Non-Wilderness Uses” title should be changed to “Release of Wilderness Study Areas” and should track with the agreed-upon Washington County Wilderness Bill release language.  

· Binding management to the 2008 Price RMP Record of Decision sets a harmful precedent by excluding public participation in future management decisions and binding managers’ hands.

Emery County Comprehensive Travel and Transportation Management Plan

Note: Drafting on this section appears to be incomplete; therefore our comments will reflect what appears to be the intent of the County’s proposal.

· Generally, this section should track with the agreed-upon language in the Washington County Wilderness Bill, which directs the BLM to develop a travel management plan and establish single purpose off-road vehicle trails. 

· This section should not contain specific route designations – instead these should be decided through the public process of travel plan development. 

· The off-road vehicle trail system should not conflict with wilderness, riparian, wildlife and archeological resources.  Such a trail system should offer adequate opportunities for citizen monitoring and mitigation measures should adverse resource impact occur. 

Recreation

· This title is unnecessary and should be struck. The issues raised in this section area are already addressed in existing law and regulations and would not be affected by the designation of Wilderness or an NCA.  For example, horseback riding is allowed in designated Wilderness and would not be curtailed by such designation. It is also important that future land managers have the tools and discretion necessary to adequately protect resources impacted by recreation.

Land Disposal and Acquisition

· We appreciate the County’s use of the agreed-upon Washington County language in this section that limits land sales to those parcels identified by the BLM and ensures that proceeds are used for conservation purposes.
We remain willing to work with the county and Congressional delegation to find an agreement that balances the needs of Emery County, Utahns and all Americans, and protects the national treasures that are the San Rafael Swell, Desolation Canyon and Labyrinth Canyon. 

Sincerely,

Amy Mall

Senior Policy Analyst

Natural Resources Defense Council

Tim Wagner 

Organizing Representative: Greater Grand Canyon - Colorado Plateau Ecoregion

Sierra Club

Scott Groene

Executive Director

Southern Utah Wilderness Alliance
